
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
January 13th, 2014
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:05 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Rick Batza for Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk-Treasurer



Residents & Visitors that signed in:




Christy Scofield



John Scofield



Al Hall



Bob Barrows
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer greeted everyone.   President Freihofer thanked Councilor O’Brien for creating the State of the Town list of accomplishments in 2013.
Council nominated and elected Walter Freihofer as President of the Town Council for 2014 by a vote of 3-0.
Resident Forum
Nothing discussed.
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved the Council Meeting Minutes for September 9th,2013, October 22nd, 2013, November 11th,2013, as well as Special Meetings of November 5th by a vote of 3-0. 
Resident Al Hall commented that he would like to see the minutes posted more timely as the website had minutes that were 9 months old.   Discussion followed and it was agreed to post the minutes promptly after the meetings as long as they are labeled as Draft Minutes until they are formally approved at the council meeting that subsequently follows.
President Freihofer and the Council thanked Officer Rick Batza and those that participated in the Town Safety meeting held on November 5th, 2013.    
Police Report
Officer Rick Batza, Assistant Town Marshall submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He commented that the Tahoe, Town’s Police vehicle purchased in 2013, worked very well in the snow and wanted to thank the Town Council on its decision.   Officer Batza also wanted to commend ARW Trucking, the Town’s snow removal contractor and Vine & Branch, the Town’s arborist for their prompt response during the recent snow blizzard.
In follow up to the November 5th Town Public Safety Meeting following the unprecedented home invasions in adjacent neighborhoods, Officer Batza reported that residents had been encouraged to use 911 whenever there is any suspicious activity.   As a result the number of calls have nearly doubled.    Officer Batza was pleased by the resident’s response.   He also reported that the vacation checking requests had increased since that public meeting and they police receive 8-10 requests every day.   
Resident Al Hall asked how residents make vacation requests.  Officer Batza reiterated that the request comes in to the police office and they keep a very secure list held by the officers and police department.
Officer Batza thanked the Council on behalf of the Town’s police officers for the $0.50 hourly increase in officers wages.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted his report to the Council.   He stated that there is nothing new to report with DPW.     He plans to update the council on pending projects that will start this year.
Engineer Vorisek had received the invoices for the fall street maintenance and paving.  The amount was slightly less than the $75,000 approved by the Council.   He will make sure that the Clerk-Treasurer receives the invoices to be included in the 2013 financial year.
Engineer Vorisek commented that he received the Radar speed Signs from the supplier on January 12th.  The solar panel kits should be installed by the sign contractor.    Officer Batza agreed to ask officers where the second sign should be located.  They will be installed once the winter weather subsides.
Engineer Vorisek asked that residents email him about any potholes spotted in the town.   Using emails is preferred way as it creates a tracking mechanism and response when the work is completed.
Councilor Frey commented on water main breaks on Nottingham Ct caused significant damage to the road.   Engineer Vorisek agreed to look into it.   Councilor O’Brien also commented on a water main break near St. Luke’s church and the lack of response by the water company.
Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley stated that she is waiting on the license agreement on the Park Tudor gate.
Attorney Beesley distributed a draft ordinance for “Parking Encroachments in the Public Rights of Way”.   She asked that Council send any comments to help expedite the process for discussion at the next Council meeting.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted the 2014 Salaries and Wages for Town of Meridian Hills.  Council approved the list of wages and salaries by a vote of 3-0.   The only changes from 2013 were a $0.50 hourly increase for the police officers.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the winter weather had rapidly used the funds budgeted for snow removal.   The mayor had recently reported that he would be submitting a request for a snow emergency for the county, and the Town will hopefully have the opportunity to receive FEMA funds for the unusual winter storms.     Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the town had

received FEMA funds in prior years,  but was unsure if the Town could count on a reimbursement, but would apply when the emergency request is made.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor also reported an anonymous significant gift made by a resident to be used as needed for Town Security.
Old Business
President Freihofer commented that in follow up to November’s Council meeting he had reviewed the discussion on No Soliciting Signs and had decided that he is in favor of proceeding with signs to discourage solicitation in the Town.  Attorney Beesley cautioned that Non Solicitation is not enforceable.  Resident Al Hall asked about the statute and Attorney Beesley explained that a resident can place a sign on their property but solicitors can obtain city license to have permission to solicit within the Town.
In further discussion by the Councilors, the Council suggested that while residents could post signs on individual’s property that if the signs were on the Town Right of Way, the Town would want a say in the signage.
Officer Batza recommended that residents not answer or open the door and ask the solicitors to leave.    If the solicitor doesn’t leave then the resident should call the police. 
New Business
Council approved a transfer of $30,000 from the General Fund to the Rainy Day Fund by a vote of 3-0.
Council also requested that emergency funds be sought for Snow removal if available.
Residents John and Christy Scofield along with resident Al Hall asked that the Council consider requests of street closure in Wellington Heights and speed humps.     The discussion that followed expressed a request for additional safety and protection of residents in this neighborhood.    The residents wanted to explore the possibilities and the feasibility of these requests.
Councilor Frey discussed the effectiveness of the speed humps on Fairway Drive.   There were cost sharing considerations when this was presented in 2012 and 2013.  Councilor Frey suggested that the residents come up with a resolution.   She talked about the need for 75% agreement of effected residents to petition the city with a request.   She offered to be of assistance to the residence in facilitating this discussion.
Resident Al Hall said that the residents were divided over the speed hump issue.   He also said there had been discussion about adding a street light.   He expressed the request as security concerns.
President Freihofer recommended that the Town use radar with the police department to deal with speeding issues.   Councilor O’Brien that the Town has similar issues on streets where cut-through routes are taken by drivers that seem to be in a hurry.  
Councilor O‘Brien stated that he didn’t see any reason for additional lighting.  He commented that the Town had taken an inventory on lights and that the lights had been equally spread in the town.
Resident Christy Scofield distributed a map of the Wellington neighborhood and highlighted where cut-through speeding seems to occur.   Her recommendations or requests were to consider traffic calming efforts to add yield or stop signs or possible extension of the grassy triangle to narrow the road.
Councilor Frey agreed to assist resident on this issue and report back to the Council at a future meeting.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
President Freihofer reported that the committee met and recommended to the  Council the variance fence request by the resident located at the 2nd house northeast of Meridian St and 71st St.
President Freihofer stated that there is more and more redevelopment occurring in the Town and the committee will be active in 2014.
President Freihofer commented that the Pennsylvania drainage project completed in 2013 seems to have worked well.     He also stated that he did receive a drainage complaint about a culvert that needs to be replaced elsewhere in the town. 
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for December 2013 for $31,627.65  and January 2014 Vouchers for $47,476.79.
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted December 9, 2013
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/28/13- 12/11/13 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 12/12/13- 12/25/13 (estimated)
	
	6,700.00 

	EFT
	Clothing allowances
	
	
	
	2,475.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 12/26/13- 1/8/14 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2596
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (Dec. retainer)
	
	1,000.00 

	2597
	Stavros Lawn Service 
	
	
	
	1,005.00 

	2598
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	465.55 

	2599
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	
	30.01 

	2600
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	526.35 

	2601
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice #13790)
	
	3,651.50 

	2601
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice #13869)
	
	2,373.50 

	2602
	Baumgartner & Co. Asphalt (pot hole patching)
	
	3,500.00 

	2603
	Terry O'Brien (reimbursement Network Solutions)
	100.74 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$31,627.65 


	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted January 13, 2014
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 1/9/14- 1/22/14 (estimated)
	
	5,000.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 1/23/14- 2/5/14 (estimated)
	
	5,000.00 

	2604
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (Jan. retainer)
	
	1,000.00 

	2605
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice #13930)
	
	2,512.00 

	2606
	Mike Russo (new cable for aircard for vehicle)
	
	19.12 

	2607
	AT&T (December & January)
	
	
	231.88 

	2608
	RoadSafe Traffic Systems
	
	
	2,671.30 

	2609
	ARW Trucking (see attached listing)
	
	
	30,062.50 

	2610
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	
	30.01 

	2611
	Pomp's Tire Service
	
	
	
	24.61 

	2612
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	305.35 

	2613
	Penske Chevrolet
	
	
	
	43.67 

	2614
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	526.35 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$47,426.79 


President Freihofer thanked all those in attendance and for their participation.  The meeting was adjourned at  8:26 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

